Churchill County Mosquito Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date June 8, 2017
SPECIAL MEETING
CORRECTED MINUTES
Present:
Chairwoman, Christy Lattin
Trustee, Sheldon Chipp

Trustee, Marion Jonte, Jr.

Trustee, Michael Spencer

District Manager, Nancy Upham   
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Legal Counsel, Benjamin Shawcroft
Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public Present: James (Zip) Upham; Phillip Herring; Sandy Weishaupt; James Cork
1.  Call to Order:  Chairwoman Christy Lattin called the meeting to order at 5:35 p.m.

2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. Public Comments:  Phillip Herring stated that he is present relative to the Mediation matter.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin stated thst the matter is addressed under Agenda item 7, #3.
4. Review and Adoption of Agenda.  District Manager stated the Agenda is as posted.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin made a motion to adopt the Agenda as is, and Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
5. Discussion and Approval of Minutes.  Trustee Marion Jonte made a motion to approve the minutes for the May 18 Minutes; Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

6. Certificate of Posting.  District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the posting was done according to NRS Statutes.

7. Correspondence.
1. May 3, 2017 – Churchill County Emergency Management memorandum
District Manager, Nancy Upham gave a brief report of the memo that was prepared by the District and addressed to Mike Heidemann of Churchill County Emergency Management. It deals with a summary of District activities covering the last seven years and provides clarification of the current pending situation relative to District responsibilities of 
Abatement efforts for the current high-water year.  The memo also addresses a historical treatment of West Nile, virus first picked up in 2004 in Churchill County and the District’s focus on disease transmission in Churchill County relative to this year’s water issues.
2. May 3, 3017 – Overview of Pesticides purchased during the fiscal year. - District Manager, Nancy Upham gave a brief overview of chemicals and pesticides purchased, together with a chart showing estimated chemical costs, for this year. Reasonably figuring costs for fifteen weeks would total $713,040.00. She also stated that the Pre-emergence treatment chemicals are expensive, and viral concerns would potentially require more treatments.  The District’s certified and licensed staff will continue to assess larvicide and adulticide as necessary in the field.  Assessments for aerial applications will be made as efficiently and effectively as possible; however, given the vast areas of water, it may be necessary to speculate on acreage based upon what can be identified in the areas that the staff is able to get into. Director Nancy Upham stated that if necessary, the District will be able to contract adulticiding efforts with a larger aerial applicator with companies that respond to hurricane and other flood mitigation efforts.  These companies’ application rates are about $0.90 per acre.  If the District were to treat one mile square for adult mosquitoes, that would require $5,510.00 for aerial application costs.  Larger aerial applications would be significant miles of area in a flight. She also noted that the District will be ordering more chemicals after July 1, 2027.
3. May 11, 2017 – Request by Union to advance Grievance dated February 14, 2017 to Mediation. - This correspondence from Operating Engineers Local Union No. 3 is addressed to the District stating that they are requesting that the February 14, 2017 grievance, denied by the Board, be advanced to mediation in accordance with Article 8 of the CBA. 
4. May 12, 2017 – Response by/from the District “not agreeing” to pursue mediation.  – District Manager responded to the Operating Engineer’s request in writing stating that “We do not agree to advance to, or pursue, mediation for this subject.”  

5. May 26, 2017 Union request to involve Federal Mediation and Reconciliation Service regarding the Grievance dated/proposed on February 14, 2017. -  The question was asked as to “who” calls for mediation services.  Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft advised the Board not to open this matter for discussion tonight

6. May 30, 2017- Notice of Ethics Training for elected Boards to be held on June 28, 2017 10:00 a. m. to 12:00 p.m. – Ben Shawcroft, Legal Counsel, asked the Board if they had RSVP’d to this correspondence relative to attendance on June 28, 2017.  
7. May 30, 2027 – District request for reimbursement for NDOT Noxious Weed Treatment for 2016. – District Manager, Nancy Upham, reported that paperwork has been submitted for NDOT reimbursement to the District.  She provided an itemized listing of various costs for the application of pre- and post-emergent herbicides to the various state roads under contract.  Included in the invoice submitted for the period of January 2016 through December 2016 were:   Escort; Milestone; Base Camp; Surfactant; Laminate; Labor/ Equipment costs; and Second Person cost.  The overall total for reimbursement is $3,264.44.

8. May 31, 2017 – Open Meeting Law Reminder regarding Reno City Council.  See link in the Management Report – Benjamin Shawcroft, Legal Counsel, presented a reminder as to why it is important to be specific when titling an Agenda item.  The Reno City Council violated the Open Meeting Law when it failed to include the dollar amount it its agenda for a subsidy to a contractor.  Attorney Shawcroft stated that when preparing Agendas, this is an important matter to bear in mind.
8. Appointments.  None.
9.  Old Business:  Discussion of acreage potentially requiring treatment during the season as communicated with the Division of Emergency Management.
1.  Discussion of acreage potentially requiring treatment during the season as communicated with the Division of Emergency Management. – District Manager Nancy Upham summarized to date the amount of acreage already larvicided and adulticided to date.  It is significantly greater than normal, and the amount of acreage will increase by mid to latter summer.  Nancy provided maps targeting U. S.  Fish and Wildlife properties and Tribal lands (which the District does not receive any tax monies for) depicting areas that will require both larviciding and adulticiding work. The Stillwater area that is not normally treated by the District will cost about one million dollars to treat; however, the vastness of water is not something to overlook.  As a gauge, as to where we are, 493 acres have been larvicided by staff—this is all ground treatment.  This was an eye-opener to Emergency Management.  Trustee Marion Jonte asked if the District received any funding from Fish and Wildlife or the Tribe.  The District Manager replied that no funding comes from either of those entitles and stated that we are relying on FEMA for financial support.  She will provide the board with a monthly gauge of square miles being treated.  She also reported that Frey Spray was not allowed to spray in certain areas in years past and that the District will need to address these areas in a unique way since no aerial flights are allowed. There was discussion as to who to contact regarding permission to treat in some of these areas.
10. New Business:  Discussion and possible action regarding salary adjustments for 2016-2017 for non-unionized staff.
1.  Discussion and possible action regarding salary adjustments for 2016-2017 for non-unionized staff. – District Manager Nancy Upham reported that on July 1, 2016 all District Techs received a two percent (2%) salary adjustment and on November 1, 2016 they also reeived a one percent (1%) bonus as per the CBA.  As of July 1, 2017, they will be receiving a two and one-half percent (2.5%) salary adjustment per the CBA Agreement.  All County employees received a one percent (1%) salary adjustment last July 2016 and will not be receiving any other salary adjustments this July (2017 -due to computer software replacement in all departments.)  The Mosquito District’s Administrative staff and Management have not received a salary adjustment for 2016.  The District Manager is requesting a two percent (2%) salary increase, retroactive to July 2016, for the Administrative staff:  Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer; District Manager, Nancy Oglo Upham; and Administrative Assistant Judy Vannoy.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin would like a report showing total costs for the requested 2% increase at the next meeting.  The District Manager will make this an Agenda item for the July meeting.
11.   District Manager’s Report and Operations Review – Month of May 2017
District Manager, Nancy Upham, stated that this has been a busy month.  The staff has been conducting field work in their respective zones and handling service requests with larvidciding efforts and adulticiding efforts in the evenings.  Management and staff have also been doing night fogging.  
Management met with Richard Black from the Tribe and they discussed cooperative efforts between the District and the Tribe.  They discussed the Tribe providing technicians for the two foggers they own and respective use in their own area.  
Management has met numerous times with the Division of Emergency Management to discuss FEMA vector-associated funding. The District has submitted requests for assistance, as Churchill County was declared to be part of the FEMA 4307 Plan to cover reimbursement monies dealing with the problem of excessive water and consequently associated mosquito problems.  Management participated on May 24, 2017 with the State Division of Emergency Management reps to further discuss FEMA Reimbursement procedures.  Although there is no set process now, this was when the Tribal and Federal land obligation arose and the associated costs for control measures.  Nancy has since been in touch with the representative and provided him with acreage and potential costs involved in working with these measures.  However, this will continue to be an on-going effort in pursuing funding.  The District Manager has been trying to find answers to the following questions:  Is there a cap on reimbursement monies for Churchill County?  What is the time limit and timeframe for monetary assistance?  Is the issue open-ended?  To date, these inquiries remain unanswered; consequently, Management will continue to pursue this matter until FEMA provides Management with details for reimbursement.
Other items included in the Manager’s Report and Operations Review for May:  The District received notification via email that there are some resistance issues in pesticides used for treating the Aedes aegypti mosquitoes in Florida—this is the mosquito that transmits Zika virus. Our District does use some of the same chemical products; however, we have only a few of this particular species of mosquitoes in Churchill County.  Clark County has found a few specimens of the Aedes aegypti mosquito in Clark County.  Nancy will update the Board regarding any resistance noted in our valley.  
On May 12, a representative from Clarke Chemicals visited the District and performed droplet tests for our adulticiding equipment as well as the Tribe’s two fogging units.  Droplet tests are a mandatory test for compliance.    Management met with POOL PACT on May 16, to determine trainings for next year.  In May, the District Manager and Mike Heidemann presented a summary to the Board of Health Commissioners regarding   the District’s plan on how to deal with mosquitoes and potential virus threats this year.  On May 25, Management was contacted by the State Epidemiology Office relative to streamlining vector related information.
12.   Board Members’ Reports. – Chairwoman Christie Lattin asked District Manager, Nancy Upham, if the district is continuing to work with noxious weed areas.  There are ten designated weed areas, and Nancy reported that the District would continue to address weed issues in the fall; however, the District’s priority at this time is public health.  FYI:  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer has been teaching classes on Wednesdays and Thursdays, 7:30 and 12:15, to the public relative to noxious weed treatment.  These classes are conducted in conjunction with the conservation District, and Agricultural Extension office.  Free herbicides are provided by the Ag. office.   
13.  Any updates from Staff for Board Members.  – Trustee Marion Jonte expressed his satisfaction with how the staff and Management are working for the good of the system; and he is happy to be able to report this to the public when he receives inquiries and questions from constituents.
14.   Any requests for future agenda items.  – Chairwoman Christy Lattin asked for a written report of costs for Administrative staff salary increase. (Agenda Item/New Business, #1.)
15.  Expenditures. – Chairwoman Christy Lattin set the reading of the May 2017 Expenditure Report for the next Board Meeting, as it was incomplete.  
16. Public Comment. – None.
17. Adjournment.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin called the meeting adjourned at 6:15 p.m.
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